

Pursuant to due notice the regularly scheduled Commission meeting was held in the Commission Chambers at 360 E. Main St., Pahokee, Palm Beach County, Florida on Tuesday, July 12, 2016.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Babb at 6:31p.m.

Official attendance was recorded as follows:

Roll Call:

Mayor Keith W. Babb, Jr.

Vice Mayor Felisia Hill

Present

Present (via phone) Present

**Commissioner Nathaniel Holmes** Commissioner Clara Murvin

Present

Commissioner Diane Walker

Present

City Manager Chandler Williamson City Attorney Gary Brandenburg Sergeant At Arms Lt. Piccolo

Present Present

City Clerk Tijauna Warner

Present Absent

Deputy City Manager Tammy Jackson-Moore

Present

# Additions, Deletions, and Approval of Agenda Items:

Deputy City Manager Ms. Tammy Jackson-Moore requested an amendment to add Resolution 2016-24 to 13. Commissioner Walker requested amending agenda to add Roof Repair (Marina & Senior Room) to Q3.

# Approval of Amendments to the Agenda.

Motion by Vice Commissioner Murvin. Seconded by Commissioner Holmes.

Motion carried on unanimously.

Citizen Comments (Agenda Items Only): None

Public Service Announcements: None

# Approval of Minutes:

1. June 14, 2016 Regular Scheduled Commission Meeting

Approval of June 14, 2016 Regular Scheduled Commission Meeting Minutes. Motion by Commissioner Murvin. Seconded by Vice-Mayor Hill. Motion carried on unanimously.

Ordinances: None

#### Resolutions:

1. RESOLUTION 2016 - 22 A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF PAHOKEE, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THE ELEVENTH ADDENDUM TO THE LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF PAHOKEE AND RIC L. BRADSHAW, SHERIFF OF PALM BEACH COUNTY, FLORIDA.

Mayor Babb inquired did the rank go up, or down, or remain the same.

City Manager Mr. Williamson replied the rank when up for 2016-2017.

Mayor Babb inquired what the percentage of it was.

Mr. Williamson replied about 2% which is an increase of about \$10,000.

<u>Approval of Resolution 2016 - 22.</u>
<u>Motion by Commissioner Holmes. Seconded by Commissioner Murvin.</u>
Motion carried on unanimously.

2. RESOLUTION 2016 – 23 A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF PAHOKEE, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF PAHOKEE AND STATE OF FLORIDA, DEPARTMENT OF STATE, DIVISION OF HISTORICAL RESOURCES.

<u>Approval of Resolution 2016 - 23.</u>
<u>Motion by Commissioner Murvin. Seconded by Commissioner Holmes.</u>
Motion carried on unanimously.

3. RESOLUTION 2016 – 24 A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF PAHOKEE, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THE 2015-2016 AMENDMENT 001 BETWEEN THE CITY OF PAHOKEE AND PALM BEACH COUNTY FOR CODE ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITIES.

Commissioner Holmes asked for a little more explanation on that.

City Attorney Mr. Brandenburg advised the County has granted the City certain funds for code enforcement activities under their CDBG funds. In 2013, they provide \$48,132 and in 2014, they provided the same amount. Both those agreements expired, but certain surplus funds in the amount of \$1,496.98 remaining and the City requested that they utilize these surplus funds for code enforcement activities.

Commissioner Holmes advised I noticed that we have a second Code Enforcement Officer. Commissioner Holmes inquired am I right.

Mr. Brandenburg replied that's not a question for me sir.

Commissioner Holmes informed I am asking you do you know.

Mr. Brandenburg responded I have no idea, no I don't. I don't get involved in City hiring.

Mr. Williamson advised we do have a second Code Enforcement Officer; those funds came to the City last year when we (each city) went to the County requesting additional resources. So, each city was allocated additional funds for that additional position (which was awarded late last Fall). We did receive about \$67,000 last year for additional Code Enforcement Officers (salaries and equipment).

Commissioner Holmes implied our citizens do not have to pay any money.

Mr. Williamson advised the City has to pay their benefits, but the County is covering the rest.

Commissioner Holmes inquired how much is the benefits.

Mr. Williamson informed roughly about \$15,000.

Commissioner Holmes advised we have 6,000 or 7,000 people in our City and I don't think we need two (2) Code Enforcement Officers to cover a city the size we have. I might be wrong, you know. I think that's a waste of our taxpayers' money. I believe that one (1) Code Enforcement Officer should be sufficient and I don't see why we need two (2). I think if we can, we should allocate that money to a different area. It might not be possible, but this is what I suggest.

Mr. Williamson replied we can't, the County funds are for specific positions.

Commissioner Holmes responded we are still paying for the health benefits and I don't think we should be paying it.

Mayor Babb advised this Commission and the City has looked at the upkeep and cleanliness of our City for years and most of the conversation has been around code enforcement. We have 6,500 people in the City, but there's a lot more involved than just those 6,500. We have to include people that come in and visit our City, whether they're in Padgett Island or Fremd Village. One (1) person to follow-up, I don't think that one (1) person is able adequately do that job. I think that position kind of pays for itself. We have to collectively look at that to come up with the best solution.

Commissioner Holmes announced I noticed things that I say go in the garbage can. You said we need to work together and we need to look at things together then. I am trying to save our City money too. A lot of time, things are wasteful.

Commissioner Walker requested some type of justification from the City Manager, so we can all see the propose of both positions. I'm just saying, sometimes it's more visual.

Mr. Williamson informed when the County allocated these funds, you approved that CDBG Agreement for that additional position for the City of Pahokee. But, we can provide the breakdown on the need for this position in the City.

Commissioner Walker advised that's all I'm asking for.

Mr. Williamson announced we have to remember, collectively the three (3) cities went to the County to ask for these funds as a group. For us to question these funds that they allocated, we have to be very careful for the future. There is a need for an additional Code Enforcement Officer. I have our Code Enforcement Officer here tonight and he'll tell you.

Commissioner Walker advised I am not questioning this position, but if you have somebody with a concern saying we don't need this position I don't see where it's a harm to require some clarification or justification for the position. Just so they can understand there's a need.

Mayor Babb announced we'll make sure staff provides us with that. Like I said, I'm 100% behind additional Code Enforcement Officer. I have heard some say we don't need it, I try to defend it because I know the conditions of the City.

Commissioner Murvin advised if our City was already up to code I would understand, but just take a look at our City (ride through the streets), we are so far behind. Right now, I can agree with having two (2) Code Enforcement Officers. If you drive from one part of town to another, it is so much cleaning up we need to do. I'm for the extra Code Enforcer because of the conditions of our City.

Commissioner Holmes responded I agree that our City is in poor conditions, but if our Code Enforcer ride and do his job what the other Code Enforcer going to do. I'll give you an example, some of our constituents came to this board meeting and they addressed their concerns that they're tired of walking out their front and people putting trash out (I'm talking about McClure). There's nothing else a Code Enforcer can do once he cite those people, but I'm hearing you can't cite on private property. Well, private property is located in the City of Pahokee and if something is going on illegally there should be a way that we can address that. Okay, we put a sign up. I saw the sign that says no dumping, there was no fine. But, we had a young man come to my house inquiring if we can't dump here where can we go. No where! You (Mr. Williamson) sent him to my house, he said. I'm serious! He said I went to talk to the City Manager and he said you were the one that have a problem with this. I said just I have a problem with it. I met with Mr. Applegreen and we talk, he said he understand Regular Scheduled Commission Meeting – July 12, 2016

where I'm coming from because if it was in front of your house you wouldn't like it. So, we have to address that because there's an issue there and we have citizens that pay their taxes and they came up here asking that something be done about it. Me and Mr. Applegreen came up with a solution, why don't we make a drop-off location where the old dump use to be. You understand where I'm coming from Mayor? Where the old dump use to be, so people can just take their stuff and drop it off because if not they will continue to dump right there. I know Ms. Worthen and Mrs. Kelly get tired of that, I'm tired of that. We have to clean up our City and if Code Enforcement can't do nothing about it why we need another one.

Mayor Babb advised we are going to work on that and we may have to think outside the box. I think with two (2) Code Enforcement Officers we can improve our City.

Commissioner Holmes replied we can't even take care of this problem and we have a Code Enforcer there. We don't need another Code Enforcement Officer, if they can't do nothing. It's not going to happen in front of your home Mayor and it's not going to happen in front of mine. They pay taxes too!

Commissioner Walker inquired what does it mean when he say you can't do a citation on private property.

Mr. Williamson replied I don't know where that comment comes from because we cite all property here in the City of Pahokee.

Commissioner Holmes replied AJ (Public Works Director) was here at the last meeting and said they cannot do nothing because that's private property.

Mr. Williamson advised we went to the property owner and had a discussion with him. Now, we can't post signs on private property without their permission. However, public works took the liberty and did it anyways. So, that's what he's referring to about private property we have to get permission. We can cite any property inside the City of Pahokee. Now, in our conversation we had with the owner he indicated that his renters put out their trash on the day that trash is suppose to be picked up. I advised to him, I'm not talking about the binds I'm talking about the illegal dumping. He expressed to me that it might have been the individuals from across the street (he's referring to McClure Project). We don't know that, but I expressed to him we need to come to a solution. If this is a pick-up location for Thursdays, plus inform your renters that they can put out the evening better and if it's not picked up to call City Hall. Once we are contacted, we will call Waste Management to address the situation immediately. He agreed and his assistant called me and advised that correspondence went out to the renters this morning. But, he was still adamant that his renters did not put trash or do the illegal dumping. We don't know how true that is, but we know we have to attack this illegal dumping from a different angle. This is a behavior issue that has been occurring, so it looks like the trash has been sitting there for weeks. This is an issue that we are trying to address, they sent out the information with the appropriate days and times of trash pick-up. We advised the owner to contact City Hall, if the trash is not pick-up this coming Thursday. We did not send anyone to any Commissioner's home, that what he said to Commissioner Holmes is not true. We can only express that our Commissioners are very concerned about this issue. We are going to closely watch this issue this week and the following week and if it's not picked up we will contact Waste Management. It's probably not his renters, it's probably someone just riding by dropping trash off. We are putting work into this to ensure that this is resolved.

Mayor Babb advised I really think that communication is the key because at the last meeting Commissioner Holmes felt that from the last conversation there's nothing we can do about it. Long as that's out there, we are going to work on this problem until it solved. I think Commissioner will be a lot more at ease than saying it's out of our hands, that's why I mentioned we need to think outside of the box.

Commissioner Holmes replied I remember AJ stood up and said the reason why they can't move that log is because he has wires and meters underneath. He's been riding that route for three (3) years and not allowed to do nothing to that, but pick-up the trash. I have a good mind! I know I heard that.

Mayor Babb replied we are not going to dispute what you heard and all I'm asking staff to do is just follow-up on this and do what we can.

Commissioner advised I'm not finished. I had a visit that can to my house and he was concerned, if we cleaned up that area where would people dump. He said he was at the City and the City Manager sent him to my house because I was adamantly opposed to that. I even went and spoke with Mr. Applegreen. We sat down and we Regular Scheduled Commission Meeting – July 12, 2016

tried to come to some kind of solution. I don't know, but we'll work on that. I'm going to be quiet because I feel I done took up enough time.

Mr. Brandenburg advised I worked with a lot of communities and this is a problem Countywide. A lot of communities have come down to it is the property owners responsibility to make sure people don't dump on their property. So, if someone dumps on my property and I don't know who did it; I'm responsible for it and I get cited by Code Enforcement. Code Enforcement is not going to be able to catch that person who's dumping it there, but they're going to cite me for it. As a result of that action, I'm going to put a fence up, I'm going to call the Sheriff's Department every time I see someone trying to dump, and I'm going to make sure it doesn't happen again. A lot of the communities do that. The Sheriff's can't catch these guys because they have to actually watch and see someone dumping before they can actually cite them. Now, the other alternative that Commissioner Holmes spoke about, Palm Beach County had done that for a long time. They had dump site (which I think they had located at the dump), but what they found is the commercial businesses taking all of their garbage dumping it there and having the municipality pay for it; instead of them paying the garbage company to haul it away from their business. So, it seems to me if the City takes an active Code Enforcement practice of requiring the property owner (where it's dumped) to be responsible for it from now on their going to get cited, if it's dumped on their property. That's the way West Palm Beach does it. I was the Special Masters and I probably had hundreds of people come in saying I don't know who did it, sorry it's on your property and you got to take care of it or get fined. That's the only way they'll take care of it.

Mayor Babb replied I agree the owner has to have some responsibility; although, Code Enforcement can try to work with them.

<u>Approval of Resolution 2016 - 24.</u>
<u>Motion by Commissioner Murvin. Seconded by Commissioner Holmes.</u>
Motion carried on 4-1 (adopted).

Public Hearings: None

**Proclamations:** None

Presentations: None

# Report of the Mayor:

Mayor Babb announced "Earn While You Learn" will be having a workshop Friday, here at the Old Pahokee High School Cafeteria. It's an Apprentice Program. Young men or women who are looking for employment, who are looking for training, and education; this is your opportunity. It requires you to work four (4) days a week and go to class one (1) day a week. However, you get paid for all five (5) days. It's a career, a high paying career. We can only present the opportunity to you, we can't force you to work, and we can't force you to train. Even those who don't want to go to school, there's a program that allows them to work in their field; it won't be certified, it won't make as much, and they'll have less benefits. But, it's still an opportunity. Even those who have a felony, that won't be held against you. We are asking you and the public to spread the word, to share this with as many people that you know, to give them an opportunity to attend the presentation that will be made on Friday from 6-8pm at the Old Pahokee High School Cafeteria. Our charge is to make sure our residents have employment. That's our top priority. We are going to try to create businesses in Pahokee and we are going to try to support our local businesses to create jobs. That's going to be our goal. We are hoping to see bigger and better things for Code Enforcement. One thing we are going to have to enforce is the dumping of trash on days it's scheduled for pick-up. Trash should only be put out the day of or the day before pick-up, we are going to have to enforce that. It kind of sadden me in a sense we have to because when people put out trash it's telling that their cleaning up their property and they want to put it out front. But, I had a big tree fell on my property and I cut it up on a Monday, than I wanted until Wednesday night before I put it out there. That's coming from the Mayor and we are asking everybody to do the same. Code Enforcement are going to be giving of notices, they're going to be giving out warnings, but at some point we are going to have to cite those people who continue to put their trash out. It makes our town look bad, even on Bacom Point Road I know their putting their trash out on Tuesday and pick-up is on Thursday. They are in violation. We are asking Code Enforcement to enforce that. Even if they complain, you can say the Mayor insist on you enforcing this. We are going to have to do a better job of cleaning up our City, that's why I'm asking staff to begin doing. Also, if it's okay with the Commission I would like to recognize the two (2) High Schools Top Ten (10) Graduates. We didn't recognize

them for their accomplishments this year. Many of those young people will not all be going to college, so let's give them certificates and recognize them for their academic accomplishments. As the Mayor, I can't do anything without the Commission's approval. If anyone doesn't have any objections, I'll contact the Tri-Cities Education Committee and have them assist us in identifying the Top Ten.

Commissioner Walker replied some of them are already gone to school, so we can just have a family member representing them.

Approval of Recognizing the Top Ten Students at Next Commission Meeting.

Motion by Commissioner Holmes. Seconded by Commissioner Walker.

Motion carried unanimously.

#### Report of the City Manager:

Mr. Williamson announced the gymnasium updates and get that out the way. Today, the gym was very cold inside. The County is nearly finished with the HVAC installation. My staff was in there today and said it was very cold. Now, they're wrapping up and going into the second phase. Phase II is actually renovations of parts of the gym itself. We are actually excited about that. East Main Place Project is progressing, so we still expect that to be completed around the middle part of August. Phase II additional streets, we are waiting on FDOT to give us clearance to actually start the resurfacing of those streets including Barack Obama Boulevard. So, we are excited about that project being funded by FDOT. We are in the preparatory stage of Phase III of the road surfacing. We are excited about that project which will probably be after September before we do the bid for that project. The baseball park, we actually started on today. We are doing everything to prep it for the red clay.

Mayor Babb inquired just for the audience, where is the baseball field located.

Mr. Williamson replied MLK Park. I think I mentioned at the last meeting that we are working on the economic marketing packet for the City of Pahokee that will most likely be ready by late August. We look forward to having that completed really soon.

Mayor Babb explained what we are going to be doing is soliciting businesses to come here in the City of Pahokee. We are not just going to sit back and wait on businesses to come to the City. We are sending them information and following up with a call. Our responsibility and top priority is to bring businesses and create jobs in this community. We are going to try our best to be successful and bring some businesses here.

Mr. Williamson announced the recommendation for dumpsters is not going to be on the agenda tonight because I have to gather some information. Apparently, we had one (1) quote that the pricing for the dumpster with enclosures is about \$1500 for small size and \$2500 for a large dumpster. So, we have that conversation at the next Commission Meeting. The dumpster ordinance will be back up for consideration. There are some questions about the roof repair over at the Marina, we have the first quote on repairs for about \$18,000. We are waiting on a secondary quote for the Marina. We've called two (2) companies to give us quotes on the doors because it's linking around the doors. They have not came out to site to give us quotes yet. We are still waiting on those. Finally, with the senior room there are some litigating issues that I think can solve the issue before we spend \$80,000 on a complete repair. We want to try those efforts first before we come back to the Commission and say we need to spend \$85,000 on repairing the entire roof.

Commissioner Holmes questioned what others things, if the roof is linking we have to fix it.

Mr. Williamson replied that's what I'm saying, we don't feel that the entire roof is leaking. So, we want to try a different product on that area that can seal the leaks first. I think one (1) of the vendors previously said if we can keep the gutters clean and can stop some of the drainage on top of the roof. So, I went out here about a week ago and looked at the gutters, I realized that the huge tree drop a lot of leaves. So, I questioned why don't we strain the gutters were there's no leaves left in the gutter to clean. So, we will try that first and seal the leaks to see what happens before we spend \$80,000.

Commissioner Walker advised my concern is all five (5) Commissioners were at the surtax meeting last month, the Administrator Ms. Baker shared with us the problems they faced by not going on making repairs on building. They

incurred more problems than if they would have went on and taken care of it. That rings in my mind as it comes to that restaurant, we're the owners of that restaurant and Conchy Mo's is leasing it. I went there on June 17<sup>th</sup> and water was all over the floor. All I saw was a Pahokee liability. We had a rain today and I met to go up there before I came to the meeting to see what it looks like up there. People sitting at the table having dinner and water all up under the table where they're sitting (under their feet). They're putting rugs down trying to keep the water from running. One (1) rug wasn't going to do it, they got floor wet signs all over the restaurant. Who's going to be responsible if something happens to one of those people? We got to being concerns on money and fix that roof up there. I just don't agree nor accept this, but I'm only one (1) vote. We are setting ourselves up for a liability if something is not done immediately. If we are not going to fix that roof immediately, we need to close it down until we can get someone to come fix it.

Mr. Williamson replied we need more than one (1) quote. I was satisfied with the \$18,000. We have the fund to spend on it. That one (1) quote will probably be in the end of this week.

Mayor Babb responded so we are going to be expediting that.

Mr. Brandenburg suggested the board can authorize the City Manager to do an emergency repair as soon as he gets the second quote in. Then, he doesn't have to come back here for it and you get that done right away. If you have the money in general fund to do it, you can do it right then.

Approval of Emergency Repairs on the Marina Roof.

Motion by Commissioner Walker. Seconded by Commissioner Holmes.

Motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Walker advised my concern is that we've patched that over and over, and we continue to have a leak. I want to go on record that I support getting the roof fixed. I know it's not going to exclude me from getting a lawsuit, but we need to be concerned about those seniors. Put them somewhere else like the Marina Conference Room or somewhere. It rain today, we come in there tomorrow they're going to be waiting in water. We have to quit letting stuff roll over and over, month after month, and nothing be accomplished in this City.

Commissioner Murvin inquires is there a way that we can put the seniors somewhere until we get the roof repaired. From my experience with roof (you know my dad use to do that), once there's a leak here sometimes it runs and damages the roof. I can agree with Commissioner Walker as far as with the seniors, you can't be too careful with that.

Mayor Babb inquired did you check the building and see the severity of the leak.

Mr. Williamson responded what doesn't happen is anyone in that building when there's water on the floor, we don't allow anybody in that area. If it rains, we come in that night and make sure water is not on the floor. This particular building has been patched enough. As I said before, let us look at the reduced repairs. If it doesn't work, then we will spend the \$80,000 on the roof.

Commissioner Walker inquired you're saying they are not in there when it's raining. What if it starts to rain?

Mr. Williamson replied if it rains the night before they don't go in there.

Commissioner Walker responded a lot of times it rains while they are in there. So, think outside the box. What if it rains during the session and they're trying to get out of there and one of them accidentally falls?

Mr. Williamson replied that's something that certainly can happen, but we do our best to make sure it doesn't happen. But, we do have other room that's available for their use.

Mayor Babb inquired what the date on the scheduled workshop for annexation.

Mr. Williamson replied I've contacted the Sheriff's Office, Waste Management, and others to come provide information on annexation. The Sheriff's Office will be at the next meeting and Waste Management had to cancel coming tonight.

Mayor Babb advised I thought we would have a workshop, no matter how long it is we just need to have a presentation to allow the Commissioners to have some type of discussion and ask questions. Can we go ahead and just establish a date? Normally, it's an odd Tuesday.

Commissioner Holmes suggested before we do that lets get in touch with Mr. Lomax in Belle Glade because you don't have a clue. Let's find out from people that have already been through that. Every time I ask for something, you give me these reasons not to do it. We have so many people disenfranchised in our City and every election that's one of the main things their asking "Why can't we vote?" I can understand the HUD places, but we have Sugarcane Villas, Doveland, and Amaryllis Avenue (which are tax payers).

Mayor Babb suggested just to have a workshop, so that we can discuss annexation and information will be presented.

Commissioner Holmes advised I was talking and I wasn't finished, you just cut off my conversation. I understand that's your frat brother.

Mayor Babb replied that's out of order Commissioner.

Commissioner Holmes replied well, we are trying to get the City right. You don't agree with me on nothing, you agree with him on everything. That's why I said that. We have to get this City right. We have to talk to people that have done this. Every time I ask the City Manager about something, he gives me reasons not to do it. I want to find the reasons to do it. Just like the Old Hospital, we got someone that want to do the Old Hospital and we can't even find a reason to make some things disappear. We will never move, if we can't do that. Twenty (20) years have gone by since that hospital has been there, twenty (20) years of an eyesore. So, we have to look at it twenty (20) more years.

Mr. Williamson replied I give you a staff analyst at the last Commission Meeting and that staff analyst was completed accepted. I went back and talked to those individuals and they offered to come in at the workshop to offer that information. If you want them to come, they will come.

Mayor Babb called a workshop for Tuesday, July 19, 2016 at 6:00p.m. to discuss annexation. I'm not sure if it's going to satisfy someone, but we'll get the information out for the Commission to have a discussion. We can't do it here, I don't want to do it here, and it's inappropriate to do it here. So, I'm calling for the workshop. Is there any conflict with July 19<sup>th</sup>?

<u>Approval of Annexation Workshop scheduled July 19, 2016.</u>
<u>Motion by Commissioner Walker. Seconded by Commissioner Murvin.</u>
<u>Motion carried unanimously.</u>

Commissioner Walker inquired what Phase is the road in Citizen Villas in.

Mr. Williamson replied Phase III, we will probably get that bid out in late September.

Commissioner Walker inquired what Phase is 2<sup>nd</sup> Street in.

Mr. Williamson replied Phase II.

Commissioner Holmes inquired how about Greenstar.

Ms. Jackson-Moore replied it hasn't been identified.

#### Report of the City Attorney:

#### 1. Old Hospital Site

Mr. Brandenburg advised with respect to the Old Hospital the owners' representative was here and we presented a settlement agreement. At that time we were in favor of moving forward with the settlement agreement, but the City Commission had some questions about whether or not the owners were going to move forward. At that time, I offered a solution to put a Quick Claim Deed into escrow if they didn't fulfill the agreement. That attorney took that offer back to the owners and the owners rejected it. Their attorney advised that they were going to make a good will effort to clean the Old Hospital Site immediately. It didn't happen. I don't recommend that the agreement move forward with the City Commission, I requested a trial date from court; they set that trial date in February of next year. So, unless that owner comes back with better security to move forward with the improvements that the council is satisfied with, I can just take it to trial.

Commissioner Walker inquired if we do foreclosure on that property where are we now. If we find somebody that's interested in the property what can we do?

Mr. Brandenburg replied if you find someone interested in that property to move forward on it or you are willing to find the money to fix it up like you told the Commission come in and we'll work out a deal to make that happen. He implied that he wasn't going to spend \$700,000 unless he had a partner to buy it from him. So, that meant that agreement was going to give him much more time to remove the lien and give him more time to market, then you'd have nothing. That's why I can't recommend you go forward. If he comes in, in actually start spending his money fixing it up I told him I would recommend to the Commission for every dollar he spend the lien be dropped. That's a good deal for him.

Commissioner Holmes inquired can you have him come and meet with us again.

Mr. Brandenburg replied I asked him and he said no.

Mr. Brandenburg advised Conchy Mo's is consistently behind on rent. For instance, this month they came in and paid the arrearage that we allowed them to catch up on. But, they didn't pay the rent until the 11<sup>th</sup> of the month. So, the City's holding that debt to see if the Commission wants to proceed to remove them. If you do, now is a good time to do it.

Commissioner Walker advised she's concerned about the condition of the building.

<u>Approval of Conchy Mo's Eviction.</u>

<u>Motion by Commissioner Holmes. Seconded by Commissioner Murvin.</u>

<u>Motion carried unanimously.</u>

Mr. Brandenburg suggested the Commissioner give the City Administration authorization to prepare RFP for a restaurant operator.

Commissioner Murvin inquired would the roof be repaired in time.

Mr. Williamson replied it will be repaired.

Approval of City Administration to prepare RFP for a Restaurant Operator.

Motion by Commissioner Holmes. Seconded by Commissioner Murvin.

Motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Walker advised even though the City Manager is saying that it's going to be repair before we get a new tenant, I just want to encourage that we don't let anybody else in there until the roof is repaired and those doors are sealed.

#### **New Business:**

1. Lieutenant Piccolo (PBSO Report)

Lt. Piccolo advised in the last two (2) weeks we had an increase in night time vehicle burglaries. Please lock your valuables up and absolutely do not leave firearms in your vehicles.

# 2. Board Appointments (deferred to next meeting)

Mayor Babb advised we have nine (9) applicants; therefore, we can start at least two (2) boards. Think about that for the next Commission Meeting.

Commissioner Walker inquired what individuals can only serve on two (2) boards, that's a policy that we have in place.

Mr. Brandenburg advised I don't recall that policy.

Commissioner Walker advised Mayor Babb was on the Commission when that was voted on.

Mayor Babb replied I know it was a recommendation, but I don't think it was voted on. We need to have a quick discussion on which two (2) boards, I would think the Community Development Board and the Community Relations Board. Commissioner Walker will recommend to the two (2) businesses to be recognized at the next Commission Meeting.

<u>Citizens Comments:</u> Ms. Tammy Jackson-Moore (Deputy City Manager) announced all public comment cards. Rev. Lonnie Spry (resident) thanks the City Manager for my clean yard. The first meeting in June, we were told by the end of June Southwest 2<sup>nd</sup> Street would be cleaned up. It's still not in July. I am still waiting to hear about our Finance Director.

Mr. Williamson advised the Director of Finance advertisement went into the newspaper pervious and we are looking at those candidates that we received. I have contacted the owner in reference to Southwest 2<sup>nd</sup> and informed them that they have to complete this or the City will have to intervene with charges. We've also sent this case on to the Special Magistrate. We are looking at cleaning this up ourselves.

#### **City Commission Comments:**

Commissioner Walker inquired what are we giving to do about South Lake Avenue over growth in the curve (it's dangerous). Have you all reached out to the State? They use to keep it cut.

Mr. Williamson replied Commissioner Murvin has actually taken that up as a personal mission. I'll let her comment on it.

Commissioner Walker responded I was aware of that, if I was I wouldn't have brought it up.

Commissioner Murvin advised I went out there and started calling FDOT and SWM. They're going me the run around, but I'm on it. I talked to a guy name David Davis today with South Florida Water Management, he's supposed to meet me this week at the site. DOT told me they can only go 5ft. from the guardrail. I'm not letting up on them. Once I meet with them, I will let the Commissioners and City Manager know.

Commissioner Walker inquired when we change our meeting times are we supposed to do that by resolution or ordinance.

Mr. Brandenburg replied you do have an ordinance that outlines the order of the agenda but not the time.

Commissioner Walker replied I remember in 2008 or 2009 that came up. We use to meet at 7:30p.m. and we changed the time to 8:00p.m., I thought you were our attorney. We were told that it had to be done by ordinance.

Mr. Brandenburg informed I will go and review my prior legal opinion and report back to you if you have to do an ordinance.

Commissioner Walker announced we are going to do a celebration in the Glades on August 20<sup>th</sup>, that's the currently date I don't know if it's going to change. We are going to celebrate the schools in the Glades, it going to be called Glade Success Celebration. We are going to celebrate all our schools that increased their grades. We are going to be interviewing for our new principal on Thursday, July 14<sup>th</sup>. The second thing is discussing the South Florida Water Management to try to encourage citizens to attend that meeting on Thursday.

Ms. Jackson-Moore advised the Mayor and I had a conversation about the invite for Senator Negron to come to this area and meet with the residents.

Commissioner Walker announced the Ministry Association is working with us on this to get as many of our congregations to support going to meeting Thursday in reference to the ongoing discussion about Flooding South of Lake Okeechobee. I heard Senator Murphy verbally saying they are going to Flood South of Lake Okeechobee. Their concerned about our future, if this takes place. We just need as much support from the community because the people over in Port St, Lucie are being very vocal about this situation and we're being passive. As long as we are okay with it, they're not going to pay us any attention. I just want our citizens to get involved and be concerned about our area. Mr. Burden there's no question about your capability as a Code Enforcement Officer, I just want you to understand that. Thanks everyone.

Commissioner Holmes addressed the unacceptable feedback from Biomass. Let me stress it again, I have some of my constituents telling me they're getting rodents and stuff; we still have that eyesore on State Market Road. I made a suggestion that we need to look into an insurance policy that should be out there before they even started business. Did you check into that City Manager?

Mr. Williamson replied we made a request for them to provide us the information and they've became nonresponsive. Their permit has been revoked and they're timeframe for clean-up is three (3) months. That's what they're currently working on. They're very nonchalant about providing any information now that their permit has been revoked.

Commissioner Holmes inquired did you check with Solid Waste or Waste Management to see if there's a surety bond in reference to that property. There are no surety bonds. How can we let them do this without a surety bonds?

Mr. Brandenburg replied they came in and asked the City to allow them to use the thirty (30) acres the City owns by the old waste plant. I prepared documentation for that company that involved two (2) things, one a surety bonds that would require them to post it in an amount allow the City to get the Solid Waste Authority to haul it all out, if they default, and two an environmental bonds that will protect the City. So, that's why they sent and took on another piece of property without me knowing. If they don't clean that up, we are going to fine the property owner and make the property owner do it.

Commissioner Holmes announced I wasn't on that board when they attacked you. I do know a little about surety bonds. Now, we have another problem.

Mayor Babb inquired isn't the rodents an environmental or health concern. Have they been following up on it?

Mr. Williamson replied the Health Department comes out and do their inspections.

Mr. Brandenburg informed we cited them at the Special Master Hearing with six (6) residents' testimonies and the Special Magistrate determined that the City did not establish a case on that. Half the residents said they had an increase in rodents and the other half said they didn't. There are liens against the private owner for this situation. The private owners going to be stuck with a mess, if these guys walk away and they're stuck with the liens for letting them do it.

Commissioner Walker announced in the defense of the entire Commission, we didn't know anything about that.

Mr. Brandenburg informed I know you didn't, they just came in and was allowed use of land, and got permits.

Commissioner Walker advised staff didn't share that with us. We probably couldn't have prevented that.

Mr. Brandenburg informed staff is required to give permits when someone comes in and applies for a permit. We need to amend the code to make sure that all recycling companies have surety bonds.

Approval of Amending the Code to require recycling companies to have surety bonds.

Motion by Commissioner Walker. Seconded by Commissioner Holmes.

Motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Holmes announced that Mayor Babb brought to the Commission attention at a previous meeting that the Commission was divided, he was right. I prayed on it and come in to unify. I am saying that I'm going to do all I can on my part to make sure we unify. That's the reason I'm stepping up my game. Sometimes I'm a very excited person and you made a suggestion of making our comments in the workshop, I'm not going to do it. I'm going to do like I always do. For instance, our City Manager has five (5) bosses. One, two, three, four, five; so, how can you take off and we don't know? You suppose to answer to us and if you are not in our City, we should know. I checked my email and everything. I wasn't notified. Can you answer that? Next time, try to be more respectful to me. I do look at my emails sometimes. We will start bonding eventually. Okay everyone have a good night.

Mayor Babb advised the comment you made will have the same impact in the workshop as the regular Commission Meeting. We are trying to prevent that dragging at the end of Commission Meetings. I did say I'm just requesting that and it's not mandatory.

Mr. Williamson informed that morning I woke up and had to go to the dentist, I immediately texted the City Clerk and I thought she relayed the message.

Commissioner Murvin announced we always putting out the negative, let's point out the positive. That's all I have to say.

Commissioner Walker commend Mayor Babb for being involved in the community, I want to let you know it's being noticed.

Mayor Babb thanks everyone for coming.

ST: Tijauna Warner, City Clerk

There being no further business to discuss, Mayor Babb adjourns the meeting at 8:12p.m./

Keith W. Babb, Jr., Mayor